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 CASCO TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION 
RENTAL WORKSHOP 

 May 10, 2017   
6 PM – 9 PM 

 
Members Present :  Chairperson Dian Liepe, Greg Knisley Dan Fleming, and Dave Hughes   
Absent:  Judy Graff  
Staff Present :  Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary  
Also Present : Paul Macyauski, Cheri Brenner and Lynee Wells, Planner and approximately 15 interested 
citizens.  Sign-in sheet (Attachment #1)  
 
1.   Call to order and review of agenda :  The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Liepe at 6:04 

PM.  There were no changes to the agenda.                                                                                           
       

  2.   Opening comments by PC members .   
 

Fleming talked about comments brought up at the last meeting.  First, the topic of maintaining 
residential neighborhoods. He said the reality is, things change.  If we can maintain the residential 
neighbors by enforcing punishment of bad behavior, why not allow rentals.  He said, “It is short 
sighted to try to obtain subjective results with objective standards “.  Whatever you consider makes a 
neighborhood residential, there is more to it than what you can put in a book.  You would have to 
interview each homeowner, not just a quota.  He stated that most of the letters and citizens in 
attendance seem to be pro-renters.  Someone asked last week, what is the purpose of Casco 
Government?”  Fleming said it is to secure God given inalienable rights, and not be an imposition on 
the minority.  Although he felt there have been more letters and comments from pro-enters, Fleming 
will not base his decision on public comment by numbers, but by principal.  Fleming added, you do 
not get zoning from court cases.  Zoning should come from the bottom up.   He responded to another 
comment that Casco officials are deluding themselves.  He said one of the delusions is that Casco 
has control of other people’s property.  Zoning has given people the expectation that the civil 
government is going to solve their problems.  Let’s not take zoning so seriously.  Zoning goes against 
the Constitution.  It violates the letter of the constitution and letter of the 5th Amendment.   
 
Knisley said, our goal with rentals is not to step on somebody, but to make provision in the zoning that 
allows a reasonable system of what has already been taking place.  We are not trying to take away 
rights, but address problems.  The Good Neighbor Policy is trying to help with that. 
 
Hughes pointed out that 2 people from the PC have recused themselves.  We are coming in here 
missing two of our arms.  They were valuable commissioners.  This has left more burden on the rest 
of us, and it is frustrating.  Other commissioners agreed.  Fleming added that the commission is not a 
judicial body or elected law makers.  They were appointed for their ideas, and it should not have 
mattered if they would be voting on something that would have helped them.  It should not matter. 

 
Chairperson Liepe thanked Mary Campbell for making posters that list the objectives to consider 
when discussing STRs.  Liepe will be adding the objectives to the bottom of future agendas for rental 
workshops. 

 
 3.   Public Comment                                                                                                                      
 (So that the Planning Commission can hear from all interested, each person will be  
        limited to 2 minutes. Should time allow, additional 2 minutes per person can be  
        allowed after all have had chance to speak. Thank you for your cooperation.) 

 
Mary Campbell presented an update analyses of Glenn Shores Community (Attachment #2).  She 
highlighted the number of transient people who come into the neighborhood.  With 1 to 3 night 
minimum rentals there could be 156 to 400+ transients per week.  One night rentals should be for 



B&Bs or hotels.  The transient nature changes the character of neighborhood, especially when you 
have such a large percentage of STRs.  Glenn Shores has 25%.  Campbell said some who rent out 
homes only allow short stays in the off season.  The shorter stays made a big impact to the 
neighborhood.    
 
Nancy Luke, of Glenn Shores, questioned Fleming’s statement that more comments and letters have 
come from pro-renters.  She did not agree. 
 
Valarie Bass, of Miami Park, said zoning has been upheld by the Supreme Court.  She stated 
Flemings comment that zoning goes against the Constitution is not true.  She asked Fleming why he 
is on the PC if he does not believe in zoning.  Fleming responded he has been bit by zoning in the 
past and wants to be sure it follows the law. 

 
   4.   Approval of minutes 4/12/2017 (Workshop Meeting):   A motion by Fleming, supported by Hughes, 

to approve minutes of 4/12/17 as written.  All in favor. MSC.                                                        
                                                                                                   

 5.   Report from Citizen Advisory Committee (Mary Campbe ll)  The committee hasn’t met since her last 
report, but resulted in a Good Neighbor Policy and STR voluntary registration.  Supervisor Overhiser, 
Ruth Hewitt, Kathy Stanton and Cheri Brenner have put lists together of people in the Lake front 
communities.  1,142 mailings went out with a letter from the Supervisor, the Good Neighbor Policy, and 
a voluntary registration.  Mailings should have been received by Friday or Saturday (Attachment #3).  
The township has received some phone calls with questions about why they are receiving the letters.  
Supervisor Overhiser said the Advisory Committee could be available to the PC for legwork, etc.  
There are no other plans to meet until the end of July to assess and make any changes they find 
necessary.   

 
Knisley was impressed with the work the Citizens Advisory Committee had done.  He said he went 
along with the one night stays, but the word that kept coming back to his mind was “frequency”.  The 
more turn over, the more bothersome to the residents.  If someone is operating as a money-making 
project where the agent cleans up and turn over to the next renter as quickly as possible, then it is 
commercial.  He asked if that topic came up in the Advisory Committee.  Mary Campbell said that 
subject was not part of their objective.   

 
Lynee Wells, Planner, said there is a bill in Michigan to prevent local governments from governing 
STRs.   What the bill essentially says is they want to treat STRs as single family homes.  Any 
requirements that apply to the single-family home would apply to STRs.  This would take out local 
control of things.   
 
Chris Barczyk said the bill is being driven by 2 realtors who introduced the bill.  There is much 
opposition to the bill, and is not expected to pass.  Chairman Liepe will check with Representative 
Mary Whiteford for more information.   
 
Fleming said most complaints are coming from places that have rules against renting.  If they cannot 
enforce it, why would the township want to get into a mess with something that can’t be enforced.   

 
  6.   PC members share and work together with planner to begin fill in matrix .  Commissioners 

discussed and filled out matrix (Attachment #4). 
 

7.   Continued discussion   topics discussed were:  
• More issues with 1 to 3 night stays,  
• Preserving residential neighborhoods,  
• Limiting frequency of transition  
• Casco’s being a compliment to South Haven,  
• Less restrictions on larger properties with onsite supervision 
• Hotels being used for 1 or 2 night stays 



• Should there be another classification on Matrix for resort type rentals 
• Sign Ordinance is outdated based on Supreme Court case cannot regulate by content 
• Bonfires 
• Safety postings 

             
                                                                                                        
8.   Public Comment                                                                                                                     
 (So that the Planning Commission can hear from all interested, each person will be  
               limited to 2 minutes. Should time allow additional 2 minutes per person can be  
               allowed after all have had chance to speak. Thank you for your cooperation) 
 
        Mary Campbell said the Citizens Advisory group did an exercise to choose the most important issues 

that needed to be addressed by the committee to make STRs successful for this year.  One item 
members wanted on the list was “no commercial” renting”.  They were told this was not the objective 
for the Advisory group, so they put “no commercial renting” in a “parking lot” as an issue of concern, 
but not to be addressed by the committee.  Each member was given 3 chits to mark the problems 
most important to them.  Many put their chits on “no commercial renting” knowing they were giving 
up one of their 3 votes for something that would not be covered by the committee.  They spent their 
chit to voice the importance of no commercial renting.   

 
Knisley said that when you turn your home over to an agent and tell them to make some money, and 
turn it over as quickly as possible, this is commercial renting.   

 
Cathy Watt wanted revisit couple of issues.  She asked how residential is defined and noted that the 
first 3 objectives are protecting full time residents.  She does not get the feeling from the PC that 
protecting full time residents is a priority.  The PC seemed to be more concerned with renters than 
the full timers.  She stated that her weekends are sacred.  People renting 2 nights and 3 days, are 
usually there for the weekend, sometimes up to12 people. and would be disruptive to her.  If this is 
allowed, the ordinance would not be protecting her as a full-time resident. 
 
Dale Morgan, owner of River Bend Retreat & Resort, said they have 80 acres, with the resort mostly 
on 40 of the acres.  They have a resort atmosphere and have had relatives living on the property for 
three generations.  They have no complaints from neighbors and have had weddings with 100+ 
people.  Because they are on a large piece of property and they live onsite, they ask that provisions 
are made for resort type rentals on large pieces of property.  Commissioners agreed that this should 
be allowed. 

 
Chris Barczyk said resort style renting is what has been in Casco for 150 years.  It is the 
accountability that comes with a supervised resort that keeps them from being a problem.   

 
Barczyk talked about zoning restricting him to a “single family” in his home.  Under the Casco Zoning 
Ordinance, Barczyk cannot have six families living in his home.  It would be unfair to allow renters 
more privileges than full time residents by allowing multiple families in rentals, and would not 
preserve the residential atmosphere of the neighborhood.  He provided commissioners with excerpts 
of the Master Plan (Attachment #4). 

 
Chairman Liepe stated the reason for allowing more occupants in a rental is because the renters will 
only be there for a short time. 

 
Barczyk referred to the definition of “Family” in the master plan as a single housekeeping unit of 
persons related, not to include a transitory nature.  

 
Fleming asked Barczyk what he would you suggest for maximum occupancy. Barczyk stated that he 
is not in favor of STRs, but if allowed, there needs to be a limit.  If you allow short term transients, 
without a cap, you are allowing the rentals more rights than permanent residents.     

 



Barczyk referred to Chapter 15.02, Special Use Application and Review.  It states uses must be 
compatible with the intent of the Master Plan, harmonious with adjacent land use and not change the 
essential character of the area in which it is proposed.  It should be served adequately by police and 
fire protection.  It shall not involve anything that will be detrimental by reasons of traffic, noise, 
smoke, fumes, etc. and be compatible with the rural nature of the Township. 

 
Chairperson Liepe reminded Barczyk that the ordinance is not final.  There will continue to be more 
changes as the PC works on this. She stated that people in Casco are mostly 1st generation.  We 
need to get new people coming to Casco and there needs to be a compromise.  Liepe said she 
appreciates everything the public brings to the PC.  She added the Citizens Committee has helped a 
lot.   

 
Barczyk commented on the bill to take away control of STRs from communities, Grand Haven, St. 
Joe, and other townships, have said they are opposed to the Michigan bill.  One thing that keeps 
getting repeated by various commissioners and mayors is that they don’t want the lights to go off in 
the winter. 
 
Nancy Luke recalled that Mary Campbell has been saying something worth repeating.  The township 
is growing at leaps and bound.  With trying to keep rentals in check, at some point we must say 
enough.  We are going to lose our neighborhoods.   

 
Liepe stated she is looking forward to the report at the end of the summer to see how things are 
going. 

 
     
11.  Closing Comments from Commissioners and Adjournment:  Liepe said Wells should send the matrix 

to her to forward on to commissioners.  Commissioners should go over the information and be 
prepared to discuss how it fits into the Master Plan and do more work on the Matrix.  Liepe will let 
Wells know if she will be needed at the next meeting.  
 
A motion by Fleming, supported by Hughes to adjourn.  All in favor. Meeting adjourned at 8:45 PM. 
 
 
 
 
 

Minutes prepared by Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary 
 
Next rental workshop will be 5/24/2017. 
 
 
 
 
Attachment #1:  Sign in sheet 
Attachment #2:  Mary Campbells updated information on Glenn Shores 
Attachment #3:  Mailing comprised of Letter from Supervisor, Good Neighbor Policy, Voluntary     

Registration  
Attachment #4:  Matrix 
Attachment #5:  Excerpts from Master Plan provided by Barczyk  
 















1 
 

Standards Limited Short Term 
Rental 

Short Term Rental Long Term Rental 

Use Provisions Permitted Permitted  Permitted 

District(s) Any Residential Districts Any 

Location Considerations n/a n/a n/a 

Length of Stay Per the definition Two night minimum if 
owner not on 
premises during the 
stay, also LDR, MDR 
and Lakeshore A and B 
require two night 
minimum 

n/a 

Owner-Occupancy n/a n/a n/a 

Owner-Residency of 
Township 

n/a n/a n/a 

Ancillary Uses (events, 
etc.) 

Handled by 
nuisance/zoning 
ordinance, strictly for 
residential use. Review 
current ordinance 
provisions and report 
back 

Handled by 
nuisance/zoning 
ordinance, strictly for 
residential use. Review 
current ordinance 
provisions and report 
back 

Handled by nuisance 
ordinance, strictly for 
residential use 



2 
 

Standards Limited Short Term 
Rental 

Short Term Rental Long Term Rental 

Number per lot or parcel n/a n/a n/a 

Signage n/a, as per sign 
ordinance 

n/a, as per sign 
ordinance, note that 
sign ordinance needs 
update for content 
neutrality 

n/a, as per sign 
ordinance 

Parking As per zoning 
ordinance 

As per zoning 
ordinance 

As per zoning 
ordinance 

Exterior Lighting n/a n/a n/a 

Trash/Recycling Removal Garbage must be kept 
in a closed container 
and disposed of on a 
regular basis.  

Garbage must be kept 
in a closed container 
and disposed of on a 
regular basis. 

Garbage must be kept 
in a closed container 
and disposed of on a 
regular basis.  

Maximum Occupancy n/a 2 adults per bedroom, 
2 per additional floor, 
under 5 OR maximum 
12, under 5 not 
included in count, OR 
allow applicants to 
have more occupancy 
upon review of zoning 
inspector  
 
No tents or campers of 
lodging in the LDR, 
MDR and Lakeshore A 
and B 

n/a 



3 
 

Standards Limited Short Term 
Rental 

Short Term Rental Long Term Rental 

In-unit Postings/”Good 
Neighbor Brochure” 

Posting required in 
conspicuous place 

Posting required in 
conspicuous place 

Posting required in 
conspicuous place 

Building Code 
Compliance  

Required, per 
ordinance 

Required, per 
ordinance 

Required, per 
ordinance 

Inspection none On a complaint basis none 

Registration/Certification none Yes none 

Limits for Overnight and 
Daytime Guests 

none none none 

Owners Agent none Yes, and present 
within an hour if the 
owner is not able to 
be present 

none 

In unit safety posting 
Violations penalties 
Notification to neighbors 
In unit safety postings 
Accountability 
 

   



4 
 

Standards Limited Short Term 
Rental 

Short Term Rental Long Term Rental 
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